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MINUTES OF THE FULL PARISH COUNCIL REMOTE MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 12th August 2020 AT 7.30PM
Present: Cllr J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr L. Glazebrook and Cllr K. Morton.
In attendance:   K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), 4 members of the public. 
1. Welcome and Apologies: 
Apologies were received from Cllr Hooton due to poor availability of a network connection.  As part of the continued management of the Covid 19 pandemic, the government issued regulations to permit remote council meetings.  Councillors, the public and press no longer have to be present in a single physical space in order to meet and conduct council business. Parish Councils have been reminded that these regulations will remain in place until 7th May 2021. The restrictions caused by the coronavirus mean that there are no physical meetings at present. As restrictions lift, it may be possible for the Parish Council to return to physical meetings. These regulations require the council to offer remote access to meetings until 7th May 2021 or earlier if the government repeals the legislation 
2. Declarations of Interest:
There were no declarations of interest.
3. To formally approve the Minutes of the last meeting:
The minutes from the previous remote meeting on 8th July 2020 were approved. Proposed by Cllr Morton and seconded by Cllr Glazebrook. All unanimous. Minutes will be available to read on the Parish Council website.
4. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:
20/00621/FUL – Folly Farm, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill.  Erection of a residential annexe and a detached double garage following the demolition of the existing outbuildings. 

There is one close neighbour to this application. The Parish Council are not aware of any objections to the plans submitted.  Information submitted with the planning application makes reference to the JCS and in particular the Service Villages that are incorporated within this plan.  The information is incorrect, as the siting of Folly Farm is not within the defined Service Village boundaries. It is therefore considered to be a potential development outside of a defined rural settlement. Any reference to it being part of a Service Village is therefore immaterial. The proposal put forward is a separate residential dwelling with a double garage.  This would be easy to separate from the existing main dwelling as it has its own access. It could be considered a simple stepping stone to becoming a separate house.  With the site location in mind it was felt that Policy RES10 was the most appropriate policy that could be applied to this site. Namely that “proposals for the extension and alteration of existing dwellings, and the erection of domestic outbuildings and annexes, will be permitted providing that: 

1. The detailed design reflects or complements the design and materials of the existing dwelling 
2. The scale of the proposal is appropriate to the character and appearance of the existing dwelling and its surrounding area  
3. The domestic curtilage of the existing property is capable of comfortably accommodating the extension or outbuilding without resulting in a cramped/overdeveloped site or creating a lack of suitable parking or manoeuvring space 
4. The proposal does not have an unacceptable impact on the amenity of neighbouring properties 
5. The proposal respects the character and appearance of surrounding development”  

There have been a number of similar requests for planning within the village for this kind of alteration and it has been noted that not all have been approved by TBC.  It has been documented within the Parish Council’s draft Neighbourhood Development Plan that small ‘infill’ together with applicants providing sufficient details to understand what the finished proposal would look like, would be supported by the Parish Council. The Parish Council have no issues with it providing that a condition was applied to ensure that it remains an annexe to the main dwelling as the location is within Policy LAN2. RES10 clearly states that “where an extension or outbuilding/annexe is capable of being occupied as a separate self-contained residential unit, any planning permission will be subject to a condition restricting its occupation to being ancillary to the main dwelling”.  

20/00588/PDAD – Windyridge, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill, Gloucester GL19 4AR. Prior approval for conversion of agricultural buildings into 1 no. large dwelling house (use class C3) and associated building operations.
This application seeks to establish the principle for a Class Q conversion, changing an agricultural building into a large dwelling. Two recent applications for this site have been refused and it was felt that this latest application is using a grey area to obtain permission to build where other means have failed. The main concern is that this site sits squarely in Green Belt and that this land should be protected from all development. There were a few doubts over accuracy of the consultant’s structural report. It was suggested that the roof of the existing building is asbestos,   due to its age where it predates fibre cement and that the actual structure will require extensive dismantling and construction to turn it into a dwelling. There will be very little of the original building left.  Parish Councillors are not experts on Class Q conversions and therefore feel that the final decision of granting permission must lie with TBC.  Suggested plans indicate that a new building will have the same roof structure so the existing roof construction needs clarification.  The Parish Council are unable to confirm if the site holds an agricultural holding number.  The current owner is not a farmer; the land is used by others.  The Parish Council are aware that the closest neighbours have no objections to the proposal. Whilst objections to the proposal are not relevant at this stage, negative comments relating to size and building in the green belt were logged together with trying to get planning permission for a site where other means have failed and that too much of the existing building will have to be replaced to make it viable.  Parish Councillors felt that they wanted further information on Class Q conversions. It is not certain whether previous business operations on the site have created any land contamination issues. As this is not a material planning consideration it must be dealt with by the appropriate department within TBC building control.
5. To receive the current Financial Statement.
No detailed current update available. There are no outstanding additional bills, only the regular salary and expenses to be paid.
6. To receive updates on Highways Issues.
Nothing to report.
7. To respond to the request for information from GCC on the M5 Junction 10 Improvements Scheme – GG142 walking, cycling and horse riding assessment.

Gloucestershire County Council (GCC) is currently assessing options for a potential improvement scheme at M5 Junction 10, situated approximately 4km north-west of Cheltenham. The scheme aims to remove constraints on the highway network by providing an ‘all movements’ junction at M5 Junction 10, complemented by a new link road to the Cheltenham Cyber Park, improvements along the A4019 and improvements at Coombe Hill junction with the A38. There is also an associated scheme being considered for the Arle Court park & ride site near the A40 Golden Valley bypass, further to the south.
One team in Shire Hall are looking at a ‘GG 142 Walking, cycling and horse-riding assessment’, which is a requirement for a scheme that affects the Highways England network and is being used by many local highway authorities as good practice on major schemes. GG 142 (and its predecessor HD 42/17), was introduced by Highways England as a means to improve the consideration of the needs of pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians in the design of highway schemes.
The use of GG 142 is intended to gather together key information about pedestrian, cyclist and equestrian activity, facilities and aspirations to help inform the design team in Shire Hall as they develop their design. The last part of the assessment report is where they highlight opportunities for improving facilities for these users within the scheme extents as well as further afield. If these opportunities cannot be accommodated in the scheme itself they can be recorded for future consideration.
Shire Hall is looking for any suggestions or aspirations that the Parish Council might have for the benefit of pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians within the vicinity of the scheme. These might be missing links or areas of the existing network that could be improved, or they might be aspirations for new connections or routes that have not yet been explored. At this stage GCC are keen to understand all local issues and aspirations so that they can create as complete a record as possible.

Now would be a good time to put in a dedicated cycle path that links the two parts of the village and then onwards towards Cheltenham. There is now a lot more traffic through Coombe Hill; partly due to additional house building in neighbouring parishes and this is likely to get worse as more houses are built. Horse riders currently use the bridleways along the canal as the pavements along the roads are too busy/scary. Any improvements to the current facilities will be welcomed.  Covid-19 has seen a greater increase in all these forms of public use. The traffic lights at Coombe Hill are not pedestrian friendly. It is a very busy junction that is only going to increase. Initial thoughts are linking the two main parts of the village and then on into Cheltenham, plus enhancing the links to Tewkesbury. A pedestrian crossing is now a must at the traffic lights.  

8. To receive an update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan.

The Plan has gone to Andrea Pellegram.  She is a Consultant based in Cirencester.  She has put the document into a format that is acceptable for the NDP people.  Colin and Dawn are sending through photos to her.  Andrea is working on it being ready by end of August. Colin Withers has applied for a grant to cover the costs for the work. The end result should be what the Parish were hoping for.
9. To receive feedback regarding location and type of waste bins to be ordered and installed.

Following on from last month’s discussion, residents were asked to contact the Parish Council with their views on the style and location of the bins.  Feedback was received and the Parish Council will now act on that information.  Residents were reasonably happy with the bin sited by the village pond.  Green bins were preferred to the red ones, maybe a smaller green one if they are available.  The bins must be on land owned by Parish/Local authority and also close enough for access by the street cleaning teams. The Parish Council have written to the GWT to ask for permission to install a bin in their carpark and are waiting for a response.  Still need to gain confirmation of who is the land owner for the bin on the corner of Church Lane and Blacksmith Lane.  It is hoped that the Parish Council will re-site the temporary ones to Coombe Hill and conduct a similar exercise with the residents at Coombe Hill. It is known that both the Wharf and land by the bus stop on the A4019 would welcome bins.  The Parish Council will organise the first bin by the pond ASAP.
10. District and County Councillor Reports

No reports were received.
11. Parish Councillor profiles for the website.

Parish Councillors were reminded that photos and updated profiles are required for the website.
12. Any other business.

A question was asked if more trees could be planted along Church Lane. It was thought that by adding additional trees it would help stop vehicles cutting up the verge.  It is a question of what trees and where...  a number of trees were planted around the village some time ago. The Parish Council remember that specific permissions needed to be granted before they were installed.
The pond is in need of being cleared out and due to the period of hot dry weather, now is a good time to do it.  A date needs to be agreed and a location to tip the silt dug from the pond.  There will be considerable organic matter which will smell for a short while as it rots down.
Meeting closed 20:43
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